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CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 15, 2015 

250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

6:15 P.M. – ADMINISTRATION CONFERENCE ROOM 

7:00 P.M. – REGULAR MEETING – CITY HALL AUDITORIUM 
 

To become the most livable community west of the Rockies by 2025 
 
 

Call to Order   Pledge of Allegiance 
(7:00 P.M.)   Moment of Silence 
 
 

Proclamations 

 
Proclaiming the Month of April, 2015 as “Month of the Young Child” in the City of Grand 
Junction           Attachment 
 
Proclaiming the Month of April, 2015 as “Child Abuse Prevention Month” in the City of 
Grand Junction          Attachment 
 
Proclaiming April 18, 2015 as “Arbor Day” in the City of Grand Junction  Attachment 

 

 

Presentations 

 
The Grand Junction Forestry Board will Present the “2014 Report on the Health of 
Colorado’s Forests” and the Arbor Day Poster Contest Winner 
         Supplemental Document 
 
Presentation of Plaques to Outgoing Councilmembers Susuras and Doody 

To access the Agenda and Backup Materials electronically, go to www.gjcity.org 

http://www.gjcity.org/
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Citizen Comments                Supplemental Documents 

 
 

Council Comments 

 

 

* * * CONSENT CALENDAR * * * 
 
 

1. Minutes of Previous Meetings             Attach 1 
 
Action:  Approve the Summary of the March 30, 2015 Workshop, the Minutes of 
the April 1, 2015 Regular Meeting, and the Minutes of the April 8, 2015 Special 
Meeting 

 

2. Setting a Hearing on the Bookends Zone of Annexation, Located at 2395 

Monument Road [File # ANX-2014-307]            Attach 2 
 
 A request to amend the Comprehensive Plan - Future Land Use Map to Park and 

to zone approximately 48.461 acres from County RSF-4 (Residential Single-
Family) to a City CSR (Community Services and Recreation) zone district. 

 
 A Proposed Ordinance Amending the Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use 

Designation to Park and Zoning the Bookends Annexation to CSR (Community 
Services and Recreation), Located at 2395 Monument Road 

 
 Action:  Introduction of a Proposed Zoning Ordinance and Set a Public Hearing 

for May 6, 2015 
 
 Staff presentation:  Brian Rusche, Senior Planner 

 

* * * END OF CONSENT CALENDAR * * * 

_____________________________________________________________________ 

 

* * * ITEMS NEEDING INDIVIDUAL CONSIDERATION * * * 
 

** 3. North Avenue Catalyst Grant Application for 1460 North Avenue     
[File # MTG-2014-496]              Attach 3 

 
Dakota West Properties, located at 1460 North Avenue, has submitted an 
application for consideration for the North Avenue Catalyst Grant Program.  The 
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eligible grant amount is $9,002.45.  This is the second application for this 
program to come before the City Council.  
 
Action:  Consider Approval of a North Avenue Catalyst Grant Application from 
Dakota West Properties in the Amount of $9,002.45 
 

 Staff presentation:  Lori V. Bowers, Senior Planner 

 

4. Non-Scheduled Citizens & Visitors 
 

5. Other Business 
 

6. Adjournment



 

 

Proc 1 

 

 

 



 

 

Proc 2



 

 

Proc 3



 

 

Attach 1 

 

GRAND JUNCTION CITY COUNCIL WORKSHOP SUMMARY 

March 30, 2015 – Noticed Agenda Attached 

 

Meeting Convened:  5:05 p.m. in the City Auditorium 

 

Meeting Adjourned:  7:23 p.m. 

 

City Council Members present:  All except Councilmember Chazen 

 

Staff present:  Englehart, Shaver, Moore, Lanning, Tice, Brinkman, and Tuin 

 

Others:  Rick Taggart, Dennis Simpson, Kim Kerk, Jody Kole, Chris Launer, Rich 

Krohn, and Chuck McDaniel 
______________________________________________________________________ 
 
Agenda Topic 1.  Grand Junction Housing Authority Request 
 
Jody Kole, Executive Director of the Grand Junction Housing Authority, introduced Grand 
Junction Housing Authority Board Member Chuck McDaniel, Grand Junction Housing 
Authority Attorney Rich Krohn, and Grand Junction Housing Board Chair Chris Launer.  
Ms. Kole provided some history of the Grand Junction Housing Authority and said that 
they currently serve 1,700 to 1,800 people and have a waiting list of 1,812 households.  
They have financed Linden Pointe, Arbor Vista, and Village Park with low income tax 
credits.  She thanked the City Council for their continuing support. 
 
Attorney Rich Krohn provided some information on the proposed development for which 
funding is being requested.  The address is 805 Bookcliff Avenue and it will be known as 
The Highlands.  The location is near services, neighborhood amenities, and a Grand 
Valley Transit bus stop.  The proposed location has never been developed.  He displayed 
a site plan and some architectural drawings for the proposed development.  There will be 
one and two bedroom housing units available and 15% will be ADA (Americans with 
Disability Act) accessible.  The development will accommodate 3.6% of the 1,800 seniors 
currently in need.  The rents charged will target 30% to 60% of the AMI (Area Median 
Income) range which would be $1,000 to $2,000 in income per person per month.  Rent 
for a one bedroom unit would range from $285 to $625 per month and a two bedroom 
unit would range from $340 to $740 per month.  The development will make a 50 year 
affordability commitment which means it will be deed-restricted to remain in that 
affordability range. 
 
Ms. Kole advised that the development will have a wellness focus.  They have committed 
wellness partners such as HopeWest, Rocky Mountain Health Plans, St. Mary’s Hospital, 
Hilltop, and others to provide services at the facility.  There will be spaces for gathering, 
community gardening, a common core, a grab and go cafe, a library, and a computer 
center.  There will be 154 parking spaces. 
 



 

 

There was discussion regarding other partnership opportunities, the current demand for 
this housing type, how this project will help with drainage in the area, the concept of 
“aging in place”, and the creation of over 300 jobs for the building construction industry. 
 
Ms. Kole stated that the $388,000 request is just for Phase 1 of the project.  Another 
request will come forward in 4 to 5 years.  They expect to have a tax equity investor which 
the investors are typically finance institutions and she explained how the investments help 
the investors.  State Grant funding would also be sought out by the Housing Authority.  
Colorado Housing and Finance Authority (CHFA) will only have one round this year for 
allocating tax credits.  The Housing Authority is expecting between 60 to 75 applications 
and CHFA will only fund 12 or 13 of those.  All CHFA funding requires local contribution.  
Ms. Kole said that they have submitted an application for Community Development Block 
Grant (CDBG) funds, but if this request is granted, they are willing to withdraw that 
application. 
 
Mr. Krohn stated that they are asking for a firm written commitment for funds in 2016 from 
City Council before May 1

st 
which will be part of their application to CHFA.  There was 

some discussion regarding the timing of the fees being requested. 
 
Deputy City Manager Tim Moore reviewed a comparison on how the fees were handled in 
the Catholic Outreach (St. Martin’s Place) request in 2014.  There was a difference 
because St. Martin’s Place did not have to pay a Transportation Capacity Payment (TCP) 
because of credit given for a number of houses and apartments that were demolished.  
The cost per unit for St. Martin’s Place was around $4,100.  The estimated cost per unit 
for the GJHA request is $4,200 without including the TCP and $6,100 per unit with the 
TCP. 
 
There was more discussion and explanation provided regarding the investor’s part in 
reference to equity in the property and the comparison to the City’s investment.  The 
City’s investment would be looked at more like a grant.  The GJHA is the general partner 
and the investor would be a limited partner.  The economic development portion for the 
City is the creation of jobs.  The project is a benefit for the City as it supports the 
Comprehensive Plan by providing different housing types and is an infill development. 
 
The majority of City Council was in favor of the request and asked that it be added to 
Individual Consideration on the Wednesday, April 1

st
 City Council Regular Meeting 

agenda for formal action. 
 
Agenda Topic 2.  Water Supply Forecast 
 
Public Works Director Greg Lanning introduced Water Services Manager Rick Brinkman. 
 Mr. Lanning provided City Council with an overview of the 19 Mesa reservoirs, the 
diversion structure off of Kannah Creek which does need some work, as well as other 
structure there.  He reviewed the water service area; Ute Water Conservancy District 
serves 88,000 customers and the water comes from the Colorado River and the Grand 
Mesa, the City serves 27,000 customers from water which comes from the Grand Mesa, 



 

 

and Clifton Water serves 30,000 customers, and that water comes from almost entirely 
the Colorado River.  The City has a lot of water resources that are not fully developed and 
there is a lot of water in storage.  Data has been collected since 1988 and the snowpack 
is a little above the minimum which occurred in 2002.  There is about 500,000 acre feet of 
water that goes to the Front Range through diversion structures.  He displayed the 
drought outlook and advised that the drought has been persistent.  The western United 
States has been on the borderline of drought for the last 14 years.  Mr. Lanning reviewed 
the weather predictions which are normal for the western slope and said it is hoped that 
the western slope gets some Spring rains.  He reviewed the effects of the low water levels 
of the largest reservoirs in the United States which are Lake Meade and Lake Powell. 
 
The Gunnison River Roundtable and the Colorado River Roundtable both talk about a 
water plan and the biggest issues are Trans-Mountain diversions.  There is some stress 
with the small of amount of water in the Yampa and the White Rivers because those 
rivers are only junior water right resources.  The Shoshone call in Glenwood Canyon is a 
senior water right and when the Public Service power plant calls, a lot of water is put into 
the river which is beneficial both for the valley here and downstream.  The Denver Water 
Board and conversion projects are in charge of that. 
 
Mr. Lanning said, in conclusion, the western slope is in pretty good shape for the summer 
of 2015.  The water managers for Ute Water, Clifton, and Grand Junction meet monthly.  
Some want to declare a Stage 1 drought just for awareness, but instead of doing that 
there are other programs out there, such as DRIP (Drought Response Information 
Project), which addresses conservation and education of using water wisely.  There was 
some discussion about ways to raise the awareness with the community for water 
conservation, using irrigation water, and the need to be an active partner with the 
irrigation companies. 
 
Mr. Lanning said that the Lower Colorado River Tour was March 11

th
 through the 13

th
 and 

it was advised that should get on calendars for next year.  There is a local Statewide tour 
June 11

th
 and 12

th
. 

 
Agenda Topic 3.  Legislative Update 
 
Legislative and Management Liaison Elizabeth Tice provided Council a legislative update. 
 She advised the letter was mailed regarding the Severance Tax Bill SB 15-255 and the 
bill was passed out of the committee with a four to three vote.  Ms. Tice believes that 
there is an opportunity to have a more in depth discussion about TABOR, refunds, and 
the relationship with severance tax.  She recommended sending a letter to the Senate 
and approaching the Governor. 
 
Ms. Tice advised that the bill for the Law Enforcement Use of Body-Worn Cameras which 
allows grants for the purchase of cameras and creates a task force for best practices was 
not funded which means there may be unreimbursed requirements.   
 



 

 

The Police Chief’s Association has been placed in a difficult situation regarding the Police 
Reform bills.  Ms. Tice reviewed some of the bills:  HB 15-1286, Police Misconduct 
Require Prosecution, HB 15-1287,Police Officer Training Improvements, HB 15-1288, 
Updates to Profiling Prohibition, HB 15-1290 Stop Police Interference Incident 
Recordings, HB 15-1291, Prohibit Police Office Use off Chokehold, and SB 15-185, Data 
Collections and Community Policing Best Practices.  They support HB 15-1305, Unlawful 
Manufacture of Marijuana Concentrate.  Regarding SB 15-217, Police Shooting Data 
Collection, and SB 15-218, Disclose Misrepresentations by Police Officers, the Police 
Department already has procedures in place. 
 
Ms. Tice advised Council that the Chamber of Commerce will host a video conference on 
March 31

st
 and will take position of opposition on HB 15-1264, the Homeless Persons Bill 

of Rights, which if passed will nullify any local ordinances on panhandling.  They will also 
look at the Workforce Development Programs bill. 
 
In the next couple of weeks, the budget bills will start moving quickly.  Ms. Tice stressed 
the importance of vocalizing the impact of those bills. 
 
Ms. Tice spoke on the Endangered Species Act overreach and stated that plants called 
the Bladderpod and Twinpod are threatened species.  The plants were transplanted to 
Rio Blanco County in a soil where they grow best.  Development on the land with those 
plants has been stopped now to protect the endangered species.  Associated 
Governments of Northwest Colorado (AGNC) is asking for elected officials to get involved 
in the hiring of someone to draft a letter to overturn the decision to stop development.  
The cost is $10,000 and there are four other entities willing to participate so the cost 
would only be $2,000 each.  Council was in favor of sponsoring and asked City Manager 
Englehart to take the money out of contingency. 
 
Agenda Topic 4.  Other Business 
 
Legislative and Management Liaison Elizabeth Tice advised that North Star will be in 
Grand Junction the week of April 5

th
.  A full week is planned with some great tours which 

include the Business Incubator, Colorado Mesa University, Palisade, Fruita, and the 
Lincoln Park Sports Complex.  There will be a lunch presentation on their history, bios, 
their process, expected outcomes, and timeline on April 9

th
 at 11:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. at 

the Lincoln Park Hospitality Suite. 
 
April 15

th
 is the Manufacturing Summit.  GIS and Community Development Staff will have 

a booth to show people the GIS and to talk to potential companies that are thinking about 
moving to Grand Junction.  Dan Griswold, Executive Director of National Foreign Trade 
Zones (FTZ), will provide the keynote speech at the Summit at 9:15 a.m. and Council is 
invited.  David Spooner, the City’s FTZ consultant, will be here at the same time as Dan 
Griswold.  He will be available to meet one on one with businesses.  Mr. Spooner and Mr. 
Griswold will be meeting with Council prior to the Council Meeting on April 15

th
. 

 



 

 

Agenda Topic 5.  Board Reports 
 
Councilmember Boeschenstein commended Council President Norris for the good job at 
the Las Colonias groundbreaking. 
 
Council President Norris said that at the Grand Valley Regional Transportation Committee 
(GVRTC) meeting, they talked about the I-70 B project and scheduling meetings with the 
City, the County, and citizens to see what everyone would like to see for that corridor.  
Councilmember Boeschenstein will cover for Council President Norris at that meeting. 
 

With no other business, the meeting was adjourned.



 

 

 
To become the most livable community west of the Rockies by 2025 
 

 

1. Grand Junction Housing Authority Request:  A request for consideration to 

have the City pay certain development fees for the Grand Junction Housing 

Authority’s proposed 64 affordable senior living residential units to be 

located at 805 Bookcliff Avenue.        Attachment W-1 
 
 

2. Water Supply Forecast 

 

 

3. Legislative Update 

 

 

4. Other Business 

 

 

5. Board Reports 
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GRAND JUNCTION CITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

 

April 1, 2015 
 
The City Council of the City of Grand Junction convened into regular session on the 1

st
 

day of April, 2015 at 7:02 p.m.  Those present were Councilmembers Jim Doody, Duncan 

McArthur, Sam Susuras, Barbara Traylor Smith, and Council President Phyllis Norris.  

Absent were Councilmembers Bennett Boeschenstein and Martin Chazen.  Also present 

were City Manager Rich Englehart, City Attorney John Shaver, and City Clerk Stephanie 

Tuin. 

 

Council President Norris called the meeting to order.  The audience stood for the Pledge 

of Allegiance led by Councilmember McArthur followed by an Invocation by Pastor Randy 

Mills, Seventh Day Adventist Church. 

 

Presentation 

Colleen Roahrig, Project/Site Coordinator for the Mesa County Family Leadership 

Training Institute (FLTI), introduced herself, thanked the Council, and gave a presentation 

describing the FLTI.  She explained who participates in the program and its vision.  She 

then provided a brochure on the program to Council. 

 

The next speaker, Mackenzie Dodge, spoke about the Grant-A-Wish program, her 

involvement in it, and how it helps families.  She explained how the program is funded 

and named their community partners. 

 

The next speaker, Marjorie Allen, stated why she is involved with the FLTI.  Ms. Allen is a 

visiting nurse for the Nurse-Family Partnership; she spoke about this organization and her 

involvement in it.  She explained how the program helps pregnant women and that the 

information provided to young mothers helps prevent a host of problems after the birth of 

the child.  She detailed the economic benefits of the program to the community and gave 

additional information on the program to Council. 

 

Linde Marshall, FLTI Phase Two Facilitator, thanked the City Council for allowing them to 

speak and thanked Staff for assisting her.  She reviewed the history of the program and 

the reason for their presence at the meeting.  Ms. Marshall lauded the participants. 



 

 

Proclamations 

 

Days of Remembrance 

Proclaiming the Week of Sunday, April 12 through Sunday, April 19, 2015 as “Days of 

Remembrance” in the City of Grand Junction 

 

David Eisner, Lay Leader of Congregation Ohr Shalom, was present to receive the 

proclamation.  Councilmember Susuras read the proclamation.  Mr. Eisner thanked the 

City Council and said this is the 6
th
 year he has received this proclamation from the City 

and noted the importance of remaining aware of the Holocaust.  He reflected how things 

have changed in the last six years and, without keeping up this awareness, the Holocaust 

might be forgotten. 

 

National Health Care Decisions Day 

 

Proclaiming Thursday, April 16, 2015 as “National Health Care Decisions Day” in the City 

of Grand Junction 

 

Erica Eng, with Community Hospital, and Pam Anderson, with HopeWest, were present 

to receive the proclamation.  Councilmember Doody read the proclamation.  Ms. Eng 

expressed her appreciation for the proclamation and stressed the importance of family 

members knowing an individual’s medical preferences.  She listed the upcoming 

scheduled education sessions for those who would like more information on advanced 

care planning and said there will also be training sessions for those that would like to 

provide this information to others.  She distributed some packets of information to 

Council. 

 

Fair Housing Month 

 

Proclaiming the Month of April, 2015 as “Fair Housing Month” in the City of Grand 

Junction 

 

Jody Kole, with Grand Junction Housing Authority, Doug Sorter, with Strive, and Sister 

Karen Bland, with Grand Valley Catholic Outreach (GVCO), were present to receive the 

proclamation.  Councilmember McArthur read the proclamation.  Ms. Kole thanked the 

City Council and said the Housing Authority has a Housing Choice program that provides 

vouchers to tenants which allows them to choose their own housing.  She was 

appreciative of the City's support.  Sister Karen said it was appropriate this proclamation 

was received on the same day GVCO moved 15 homeless persons into housing that is 

affordable to them.  The Council will be invited to the dedication later this month.  



 

 

National Autism Awareness Month 

 

Proclaiming the Month of April, 2015 as “National Autism Awareness Month” and April 2, 

2015 as “World Autism Awareness Day” in the City of Grand Junction 

 

Doug Sorter, Vice President of Development for Strive, was present to receive the 

proclamation.  Mr. Sorter introduced Patti Hoffman, a board certified behavior analyst and 

Director of Clinical Services with Strive.  Councilmember Traylor Smith read the 

proclamation.  Mr. Sorter thanked the City Council for the proclamation and provided 

some statistics on autism; one in 68 children has autism, with more boys being affected 

than girls.  Strive provides support services for about 61 autistic children per year; these 

services cost $40 to $60 per week.  It is recommended that treatment begin between zero 

and three years of age; research has shown this early intervention helps children to live 

normal lives.  Another service Strive offers is a diagnostic clinic; this process has also 

diagnosed other disorders.  He listed the diagnostic staff disciplines.  Ms. Hoffman 

commented on the recommended treatment for autism and how it positively impacts the 

lifelong success of these children.  About 80% of the children Strive sees are on Medicaid 

which does not pay for autism services; funding is always a need. 

 

Mr. Sorter said Strive will be hosting an Easter Egg Hunt at the Botanical Gardens on 

Saturday, April 4
th
 for children up to eight years old. 

 

Citizen Comments 

 

Bruce Lohmiller, 445 Chipeta Avenue, #25, said he doesn’t understand autism and then 

addressed the City Council regarding a number of subjects:  presentations, due diligence, 

and dealing with the Holocaust.  In his church’s publication, his pastor mentioned a 

presentation called “A Supernatural Experience”, Mr. Lohmiller’s court case, and the 

honesty of elected officials.  

 

Council Comments 

Councilmember McArthur said he attended a presentation at Strive that outlined all their 

programs; it underscored their contribution to the community.  On March 27
th
 and 28

th
 he 

attended Club 20’s spring session.  At the banquet, awards were handed out to 

acknowledge individuals involved with Club 20 and at the meetings, State legislators, U.S. 

Representative Scott Tipton, and State Attorney General Cynthia Coffman, who gave the 

key note address, were present.  Councilmember McArthur noted it was a good 

opportunity to interact with the State legislators, letting them know what some of the local 

concerns are regarding legislation, and specifically the legislation dealing with 

construction defects.  Congressman Tipton gave a good presentation on his concerns 

about the Federal Government’s overreaching policies on property and water rights.   



 

 

Councilmember Traylor Smith was on spring break and therefore did not attend meetings. 

 She said she is the chair of the Strive Foundation Board and noted the Strive for 

Success meetings Councilmember McArthur talked about are open to the public; the next 

meeting will be May 19
th
 from 5:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m.  She then referenced the National 

Health Care Decisions Day proclamation and said HopeWest provides a medical durable 

power of attorney card that can be completed with personal health care preferences 

which makes this process very easy.  She encouraged families to discuss their 

preferences before decisions need to be made.   

 

Councilmember Doody said this is his last regular Council meeting; he will attend the 

Canvass the Election meeting on April 8
th
.  He thanked the community for the opportunity 

to serve; this has been a good experience and a lot of good things have been done in the 

community.  He lauded the current and former Councils.  He also named a number of 

Staff he worked with during his tenure. 

 

Council President Norris thanked Councilmember Doody for his service.  She then 

mentioned the Las Colonias groundbreaking and tree planting ceremony she attended on 

March 25
th
; this is the official start to the Park’s development. 

 

Consent Agenda 

Councilmember Doody noted that Item #6 has been moved to the Consent Calendar.  He 

then read Consent Calendar Items #1 through #4 and Item #6 and then moved to adopt 

the Consent Calendar.  Councilmember Traylor Smith seconded the motion.  Motion 

carried by roll call vote. 

 

1. Minutes of Previous Meetings 

 

Action:  Approve the Summary of the March 16, 2015 Workshop and the Minutes 

of the March 18, 2015 Regular Meeting 

 

2. Setting a Hearing on the Bookends Annexation, Located at 2395 Monument 

Road [File # ANX-2014-307] 

 

A request to annex 49.661 acres, located at 2395 Monument Road.  The 

Bookends Annexation consists of three parcels and 1.2 acres of public right-of-

way.   

 

Resolution 19-15 — A Resolution Referring a Petition to the City Council for the 

Annexation of Lands to the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, Setting a Hearing on 

Such Annexation, and Exercising Land Use Control, Bookends Annexation, 

Located at 2395 Monument Road 



 

 

Proposed Ordinance Annexing Territory to the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, 

Bookends Annexation, Approximately 49.661 Acres, Located at 2395 Monument 

Road 

 

Action:  Adopt Resolution No. 19-15 Referring the Petition and Exercising Land 

Use Control for the Bookends Annexation, Introduce a Proposed Annexation 

Ordinance, and Set a Hearing for May 6, 2015 

 

3. Setting a Hearing on the Grand Avenue Enclave Annexation, Located Along 

Grand Avenue between North 23
rd

 Street and 28 Road [File # ANX-2015-75] 

 

A request to annex 0.984 acres of enclaved Grand Avenue Right-of-Way.  The 

Grand Avenue Enclave Annexation consists only of public right-of-way.   

 

Resolution No. 20-15 — A Resolution of the City of Grand Junction Giving Notice 

that a Tract of Land Known as the Grand Avenue Enclave Annexation, 

Approximately 0.984 Acres of Public Right-of-Way for Grand Avenue, Located 

Between North 23
rd

 Street and 28 Road, will be Considered for Annexation to the 

City of Grand Junction, Colorado, and Exercising Land Use Control 

 

Proposed Ordinance Annexing Territory to the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, 

Grand Avenue Enclave Annexation Approximately 0.984 Acres of Public Right-of-

Way for Grand Avenue, Located between North 23
rd

 Street and 28 Road 

 

Action:  Adopt Resolution No. 20-15 of Intent to Annex the Grand Avenue Enclave 

Annexation, Introduce a Proposed Annexation Ordinance, and Set a Hearing for 

May 6, 2015 

 

4. Setting a Hearing on the Skunk Hollow Annexation, Located Along 26 Road 

between Kelley Drive and H Road [File # ANX-2014-367]   

 

A request to annex 0.760 acres of 26 Road Right-of-Way.  The Skunk Hollow 

Annexation consists only of public right-of-way.   

 

Resolution No. 21-15 — A Resolution Referring a Petition to the City Council for 

the Annexation of Lands to the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, Setting a Hearing 

on Such Annexation, and Exercising Land Use Control, Skunk Hollow Annexation 

Approximately 0.760 Acres of Public Right-of-Way for 26 Road Located North of 

Kelley Drive and South of H Road 



 

 

Proposed Ordinance Annexing Territory to the City of Grand Junction, Colorado, 

Skunk Hollow Annexation, Approximately 0.760 Acres of Public Right-of-Way for 

26 Road Located North of Kelley Drive and South of H Road 

 

Action:  Adopt Resolution No. 21-15 Referring the Petition for the Skunk Hollow 

Annexation, Introduce a Proposed Annexation Ordinance, and Set a Hearing for 

May 6, 2015 

 

6. Professional Services Contract for Engineering Design of the Downstream 

Modifications of Hallenbeck No. 1 Dam Project 

 

The Public Works Department is requesting that City Council approve awarding a 

professional design services contract for the Design of Downstream Modifications 

of Hallenbeck No. 1 Dam.  This design effort will result in a project to mitigate 

seepage and slope stability issues with this dam. 

 

Action:  Authorize the City Purchasing Division to Enter into a Contract with URS 

Corporation of Denver, CO for the Design of Downstream Modifications of 

Hallenbeck No. 1 Dam for the Proposal Amount of $68,758 

 

ITEMS FOR INDIVIDUAL CONSIDERATION 

 

Grand Junction Housing Authority Request 

 

A request for approval of a Resolution to have the City pay certain development fees for 

the Grand Junction Housing Authority’s (GJHA) proposed 64 affordable senior living 

residential units to be located at 805 Bookcliff Avenue. 

 

Rich Krohn, attorney for the GJHA, presented this item.  He described the location, the 

site, and the proximity to services for seniors.  The project is proposed for two phases, 64 

units each.  Each phase is a separate building comprised of one and two bedroom units; 

15% will be ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) accessible (the Code requires 5%) and 

each unit will have a patio or balcony.  He described the rent formula and the range.  

Development of this project and the requests for grant funds comes with a fifty year 

restricted covenant which provides a fifty year guarantee of affordability.  The project’s 

premise is “aging in place” and includes amenities for wellness.  He displayed 

architectural renderings noting that the actual project will be two stories not four as 

shown.  Mr. Krohn described a number of partnerships with other organizations that will 

provide services for seniors on site.  Mr. Krohn explained how this type of project is 

funded which is mainly through federal tax credits to investors.  Other funds will come 

from rents, the GJHA, and a number of grants including one from the City.  However, 



 

 

there is still a gap which is why the GJHA is specifically requesting assistance from the 

City.  The GJHA will not qualify for some grants without the commitment of financial 

support from the local community by May 1
st
; the funds won't be needed until 2016. 

 

Councilmember Traylor Smith asked why a commitment is needed by May 1
st
.  Mr. Krohn 

said May 1
st
 is the deadline for both the HUD (Housing and Urban Development) grant 

(only one application submission date is open for this type of grant in 2015), and the 

CHFA (Colorado Housing Finance Authority) grant.  Councilmember Traylor Smith asked 

what would happen if the City did not commit by May 1
st
.  Mr. Krohn said, in his opinion, 

the project will fail because the GJHA would not qualify for the Division of Housing grant 

and their other grant applications will not be as competitive without having the support of 

the City.  They would have to reapply in 2016 which would delay the construction by 

another year.  Councilmember Traylor Smith asked what kind of jobs this project would 

create.  Mr. Krohn said this project is similar in size and scope to that of Village Park 

which generated 308 construction jobs, $119,000 in City sales tax revenue, and had a 

payroll of over $5 million.  Councilmember Traylor Smith asked if the approval process for 

the CHFA application depended on having partners.  Mr. Krohn said it did and noted the 

GJHA succeeded before because of their superb partnerships.  Councilmember Traylor 

Smith asked what was counted as income in the AMI (Area Median Income).  Ms. Kole 

said it included all sources of direct income. 

 

Councilmember Doody asked Ms. Kole to describe their Community Development Block 

Grant (CDBG) application.  Ms. Kole said the GJHA applied for a $200,000 CDBG grant 

earlier this year in order to backstop this request.  She clarified that if the City awards this 

request for development fees, the GJHA can offer to withdraw the CDBG application or 

Council could choose to use some of the CDBG allocation for part of this request. 

 

Councilmember McArthur noted this project has two phases and the drainage will go 

through pipes along the boundary of the property; he then asked if the drainage system 

will be built in Phase One.  Mr. Krohn said yes and added there had been a lot of 

discussion regarding the flows and Buthorne Drain’s lack of capacity; the project plans, 

which are subject to review, have construction of the underground detention facilities in 

the first phase and include 42” and 48” pipes that will feed from various site locations and 

discharge in the northwest corner of the property to the Buthorne Drain.  The project 

engineers predict this will limit and decrease the historic flow by two thirds.  

Councilmember McArthur asked if the anticipated flow reduction would be realized after 

the first or second construction phase.  Mr. Krohn said the detention facilities, which 

should be sufficient to reduce the flows, are scheduled to be completed in the first 

construction phase.  After Phase One is completed, the City will monitor the flows and if 

the detention facilities are found to be insufficient, improvements will be addressed when 

the application for Phase Two is submitted.  Councilmember McArthur asked what the 



 

 

time frame is for Phase Two.  Mr. Krohn said the hope is to commence Phase Two by 

2020.  Councilmember McArthur commented this request is for $388,000 which would put 

a big hole in the Economic Development budget and noted they also applied for a 

$200,000 CDBG grant.  He then asked how much of a contribution by the City would be 

necessary to prove its commitment as a partner and could any portion of this request be 

obtained from other sources.  Mr. Krohn said this request is necessary because GJHA 

would not be able to roll other terms into a mortgage.  GJHA has maximized the grant 

monies and with the lower rent structure, there is no room to get a larger mortgage.  

Councilmember McArthur asked if the CDBG grant was adequate for the project before, 

wouldn’t that still be the case.  Ms. Kole said the CDBG grant would not be adequate and 

although the GJHA is committed to obtaining funds from other grant sources this request 

for $388,000 is still needed; the CDBG grant was merely be a backstop needed to meet 

the May 1
st
 deadline.  Councilmember McArthur asked why only $200,000 was requested 

for the CDBG grant.  Mr. Krohn said the total amount needed has not changed; $200,000 

was the amount it was felt they could ask for in a CDBG grant and then they would be 

able to request the remaining $188,000 from Council.  They were considering every 

possibility.  Councilmember McArthur asked if they would seek funds through other 

requests so the Economic Development Fund would not be depleted so much.  Mr. Krohn 

explained that timing is the problem; the only way to meet the May 1
st
 deadline is to show 

the funding gap has been closed and the only way to do that is with the commitment of 

the City.  Councilmember McArthur asked GJHA for a commitment to seek other funds. 

 

Ms. Kole asked if Council would like them to come back and talk about any other funding 

they have been able to obtain.  She commented that CHFA prizes tax credits and a 

readiness to proceed; if all the funding sources are aligned and all the approvals are 

obtained, the likelihood of getting the CHFA funding increases.  Mr. Krohn said they 

would like to be able to tell CHFA, if they are granted the money, all GJHA would need to 

do is get the building permit.   

 

Council President Norris mentioned the GJHA is very important to the City and Council-

member Traylor Smith is the Council representative on their board.  Other aspects of the 

project have previously been brought before Council and Council has remained appraised 

of its progress.  She then said this is an important project and it is something the City 

feels is important to provide.  Council compared how the City supported the similarly sized 

Grand Valley Catholic Outreach (GVCO) housing project and noted they did not have to 

pay TCP (Transportation Capacity Payment) funds because it was already established.  

She agreed with Councilmember McArthur’s request that GJHA continue to seek 

additional funding, however, she will support this project.  

 

Councilmember Traylor Smith commented, as the Council representative on the GJHA 

board for the last 18 months, she was quite surprised to learn that two thirds of the 700+ 



 

 

families the GJHA serves have a member that is disabled, a senior, or both.  The HUD 

voucher program distributes $500,000 per month to qualified individuals to help them 

afford housing which is a huge economic benefit to the community.  The GJHA has been 

in existence for 40 years and has created a lot of partnerships.  Councilmember Traylor 

Smith credited Ms. Kole's leadership in helping to build these projects which have created 

300 jobs; this is economic development.  This project started with a charrette at Denver 

University which had a large level of participation and produced a good working model.  

She said the May 1
st
 deadline is earlier than expected, but noted there is time to decide 

from where this money should come.  These are nice looking properties; GJHA has done 

a good job, and the tax credit program is successful. 

 

Mr. Krohn clarified that GJHA is also looking to have the undergrounding of the utilities 

cost, which is scheduled for the second phase, deferred.   

 

Councilmember McArthur noted senior housing is the kind of project that will be needed 

more and more as the population ages.  He then stressed his concern that this request 

would deplete the ED budget at a time when the City is trying to focus on ED and then 

questioned if this Council should make a budget commitment for a new Council.  He 

suggested Council consider making a budget line item for this type of request so fund 

balances, like the ED fund, are not substantially diminished. 

 

Councilmember Traylor Smith moved to adopt Resolution No. 22-15. 

 

Councilmember Doody inquired if the deferral of the undergrounding the utilities cost 

should be added to the motion.  City Attorney Shaver said the deferral of those costs will 

be at the discretion of the Community Development Director during the development 

process which is why it is not part of the resolution or the approval. 

 

Councilmember Doody seconded the motion. 

 

Council President Norris asked if it needs to be stated from where the funding will come.  

City Attorney Shaver said the resolution is written so that it affords the City Council 

flexibility to decide this specific question later, including whether or not they will exercise 

the CDBG option for partial funding.  

 

Councilmember Doody said this is a good project, a perfect location, and a great 

community asset.  He appreciated serving with Ms. Kole on the GJHA board.  He looks 

forward to seeing the project completed. 

 

Councilmember Susuras said this is a great project for the City; it meets a real need for 

low income seniors, and meets the City’s Comprehensive Plan goals. 



 

 

 

Motion carried by roll call vote. 

 

Non-Scheduled Citizens & Visitors 

 

Sister Karen Bland thanked Council for their vote on the Highlands project.  This proposal 

is about people; everyday more and more elderly are being evicted or living in conditions 

they shouldn't and this project will meet many of those needs. 

 

Other Business 

 

Councilmember Doody thanked City Clerk Stephanie Tuin and her Staff. 

 

Councilmember Susuras thanked Councilmember Doody for his years of service; the City 

is better for it and he help bring about a lot of things that are now in the community. 

 

Councilmember Traylor Smith concurred with Councilmember Susuras. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:32 p.m. 

 
Stephanie Tuin, MMC 
City Clerk 



 

 

GRAND JUNCTION CITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING 

 

April 8, 2015 

 

The City Council of the City of Grand Junction convened into special session on the 8
th

 

day of April 2015 at 5:30 p.m. in the City Auditorium.  Those present were 

Councilmembers Bennett Boeschenstein, Martin Chazen, Jim Doody, Duncan 

McArthur, Sam Susuras, Barbara Traylor Smith (arrived at 5:35 p.m.) and Council 

President Phyllis Norris.  Also present were City Manager Rich Englehart, City Attorney 

John Shaver, and City Clerk Stephanie Tuin.  Deputy City Clerks Debbie Kemp and 

Juanita Peterson and Administrative Assistant Janet Harrell were present to sit in for 

Councilmembers Boeschenstein, McArthur, and Traylor Smith on the canvassing board.  

Council President Norris called the meeting to order.  The audience stood for the 

Pledge of Allegiance. 

Canvass Results of the City of Grand Junction Regular Election 

City Clerk Stephanie Tuin said that by City Charter, the City Council serves as the 

Canvassing Board, who reviews the election returns and either accepts or rejects them.  

Ms. Tuin noted that 11,262 voters cast their ballot yesterday, a 35.77% turnout.  She 

asked City Council if the City Clerk’s Office Staff, who are notary publics, could sit in for 

the City Councilmembers who stood for election in order to certify the 2015 Regular 

Municipal Election results.  Ms. Tuin specified the results of the election, which included 

the approval of five Councilmembers: District B, Barbara Traylor Smith; District C, Bennett 

Boeschenstein; District E, Duncan McArthur; At Large 4 Year Term, Chris Kennedy; and 

At Large 2 Year Term, Rick Taggart.  For the two questions on the ballot, Referred 

Measure 2A was approved, and Referred Measure 2B was rejected. 

The results of the election were accepted by the Canvassing Board and the Certificate of 

Election was signed and sealed (attached). 

Ms. Tuin thanked the Mesa County Elections Office for their collaboration during the 

election and noted the long term relationship her office has had with Mesa County 

Elections.  She also thanked City Clerk staff for their hard work, sacrifice, and 

professionalism during the election process.   



 

 

Ms. Tuin presented newly elected Councilmembers Bennett Boeschenstein, Chris 

Kennedy, Duncan McArthur, Rick Taggart, and Barbara Traylor Smith with Certificates of 

Election.  

Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 5:45 p.m. 

 

Stephanie Tuin, MMC 
City Clerk 



 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 



 

 

 
Attach 2 
 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM 
 

Subject:  Bookends Zone of Annexation, Located at 2395 Monument Road 

Action Requested/Recommendation:  Introduce a Proposed Zoning Ordinance and 
Set a Public Hearing for May 6, 2015 

Presenters Name & Title:  Brian Rusche, Senior Planner 

 

Executive Summary: 
 
A request to amend the Comprehensive Plan - Future Land Use Map to Park and to 
zone approximately 48.461 acres from County RSF-4 (Residential Single-Family) to a 
City CSR (Community Services and Recreation) zone district. 
 

Background, Analysis and Options: 
 
This property, previously known as the Files property, was acquired by the Mesa Land 
Trust with funding from Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO), the City of Grand Junction, 
and private donations.  The City subsequently took ownership of the property in July of 
2014 in order to add to the public open space in the vicinity which includes the Three 
Sisters property.   
 
City ownership and integration of these properties into the trail system is the impetus for 
amending the Comprehensive Plan and the requested rezoning.   
 

Neighborhood Meeting: 
 
The City of Grand Junction, in partnership with the Mesa Land Trust and other entities, 
have held several open houses as part of an ongoing effort related to the future 
recreational opportunities for this property, the most recent being held on January 28-
29, 2015. 
 

How this item relates to the Comprehensive Plan Goals and Policies: 
 

Goal 10:  Develop a system of regional, neighborhood and community parks protecting 
open space corridors for recreation, transportation and environmental purposes.  
   
The annexation of this property will facilitate the addition of recreational opportunities in 
the City.  Public ownership and jurisdiction of this property will protect the view corridor 
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approaching the Colorado National Monument and provide public access to these lands 
in perpetuity. 
 

How this item relates to the Economic Development Plan: 
 
The Economic Development Plan specifically identifies as a Goal to make strategic 
investments in public amenities, including a system of regional parks protecting open 
space corridors for recreation. (Goal 1.6 – Page 11).  The designation of this property 
as Park and the proposed zoning of CSR (Community Services and Recreation) affirms 
this investment as a public amenity. 
 

Board or Committee Recommendation: 
 
There is no other committee or board recommendation. 
 

Financial Impact/Budget: 
 
Maintenance of this area has been absorbed by the Parks Department and is 
anticipated to be minimal in operational costs.   
 

Legal issues:  The City Attorney’s office has reviewed the request and did not have 
any concerns. 

 

Other issues: 
 
No other issues have been identified. 
 

Previously presented or discussed:  Referral of the Petition was on April 1, 2015. 
 
 
 

Attachments: 
 

1. Background information 
2. Staff report 
3. Location Map 
4. Aerial Photo  
5. Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map 
6. Existing City Zoning Map 
7. Ordinance



 

 

 
 

BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

Location: 2395 Monument Road 

Applicant: City of Grand Junction 

Existing Land Use: Open Space 

Proposed Land Use: Recreation 

Surrounding Land 

Use: 

North Open Space 

South BLM 

East BLM 

West Single-Family Residential 

Existing Zoning: County RSF-4 (Residential Single-Family) 

Proposed Zoning: CSR (Community Services and Recreation) 

Surrounding 

Zoning: 

North PD (Planned Development) 

South County AFT (Agricultural Forestry Transitional) 

East County AFT (Agricultural Forestry Transitional) 

West County RSF-4 (Residential Single-Family) 

Future Land Use 

Designation: 

Rural / Residential Medium Low 
Adjacent to Park 

Zoning within 

density/intensity range? 
X Yes  No 

 

ANALYSIS: 

 
This property, previously known as the Files property, was acquired by the Mesa Land 
Trust with funding from Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO), the City of Grand Junction, 
and private donations.  The City subsequently took ownership of the property in July of 
2014 in order to add to the public open space in the vicinity which includes the Three 
Sisters property.   
 
City ownership and integration of these properties into the trail system is the impetus for 
amending the Comprehensive Plan and the requested rezoning.   

 

Sections 21.02.130 and 21.02.140 - Grand Junction Zoning and Development 

Code: 
 
Section 21.02.160 of the Grand Junction Municipal Code (GJMC), states that the 
zoning of an annexation area shall be consistent with the adopted Comprehensive Plan 
and the criteria set forth.  The Comprehensive Plan designates the property as Rural 
and Residential Medium Low. 
 



 

 

Pursuant to Section 21.02.130(d)(1)(v), the Director has the authority to process a 
rezone without a separate plan amendment if the property is adjacent to the land use 
designation that would support the requested zone district.  This property abuts the 
Park designation. 
 
A plan amendment is proposed as part of this request in order to maintain consistency 
within the Plan.  Section 21.02.130(c)(1) provides criteria for amending the 
Comprehensive Plan.  These criteria are the same as those cited in Section 21.02.140, 
which applies to rezone requests, including a zone of annexation, and are as follows:   
 
(1) Subsequent events have invalidated the original premise and findings; 
 

This property, previously known as the Files property, was acquired by the Mesa 
Land Trust with funding from Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO), the City of 
Grand Junction, and private donations.  The City subsequently took ownership of 
the property in July of 2014 in order to add to the public open space in the 
vicinity which includes the Three Sisters property.   
 
City ownership and integration of these properties into the trail system is the 
impetus for amending the Comprehensive Plan and the requested rezoning.   
 

This criterion has been met. 
 
(2) The character and/or condition of the area has changed such that the amendment is 
consistent with the Plan; 
 

This property, previously known as the Files property, was acquired by the Mesa 
Land Trust with funding from Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO), the City of 
Grand Junction, and private donations.  The City subsequently took ownership of 
the property in July of 2014 in order to add to the public open space in the 
vicinity which includes the Three Sisters property.   
 
City ownership and integration of these properties into the trail system is the 
impetus for amending the Comprehensive Plan and the requested rezoning.   
 

This criterion has been met. 
 
(3) Public and community facilities are adequate to serve the type and scope of land 
use proposed; 
 

This property is to be incorporated into the larger Three Sisters Park.  The 
existing Tabequache/Lunch Loop Trailhead, accessed from Monument Road, 
has the necessary basic facilities, such as parking and restrooms, to service an 
expansion of the trail system, with more improvements and amenities anticipated 
in the future. 

 
This criterion has been met. 



 

 

 
(4) An inadequate supply of suitably designated land is available in the community, as 
defined by the presiding body, to accommodate the proposed land use; 
 

The annexation of this property will facilitate the addition of recreational 
opportunities in the City.  Public ownership and jurisdiction of this property will 
protect the view corridor approaching the Colorado National Monument and 
provide public access to these lands in perpetuity. 
 

This criterion has been met. 
 
(5) The community or area, as defined by the presiding body, will derive benefits from 
the proposed amendment. 
 

The community has already benefited from the acquisition of this property by the 
City, as it is subject to a conservation easement and will be incorporated into the 
existing open space and trail systems along Monument Road.  The proposed 
amendment and associated zoning is intended to affirm this effort and allow for 
continued planning for appropriate recreational uses. 
 

This criterion has been met. 
 
Alternatives:  The following zone districts would be consistent with the existing Rural 
and/or Residential Medium Low Comprehensive Plan designation(s) for the subject 
property: 
 

a. RR (Residential Rural) 
b. R-E (Residential Estate) 
c. R-1 (Residential 1 du/ac) 
d. R-2 (Residential 2 du/ac) 
e. R-4 (Residential 4 du/ac) 
f. R-5 (Residential 5 du/ac) 

 
City ownership and integration of these properties into the trail system is the impetus for 
amending the Comprehensive Plan and the requested rezoning.  Thus, none of the 
residential zone districts are appropriate for this property. 
 
The CSR (Community Services and Recreation) zone district is the best option for the 
property and for implementing the goals and policies of the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
If the City Council chooses to recommend one of the alternative zone designations, 
specific alternative findings must be made. 
 

PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION: 
 
After reviewing the Bookends Zone of Annexation, ANX-2014-307, a request to amend 
the Comprehensive Plan - Future Land Use Map to Park and to zone approximately 



 

 

48.461 acres from County RSF-4 (Residential Single-Family) to a City CSR (Community 
Services and Recreation) zone district, the Planning Commission made the following 
findings of fact and conclusions: 
 

1. The proposed amendment to the Park designation on the Future Land 
Use Map is consistent with the goals and policies of the Comprehensive Plan;  
 

2. The requested zone is consistent with the goals and policies of the 
Comprehensive Plan; 
 

3. The review criteria in Sections 21.02.130 and 21.02.140 of the Grand 
Junction Municipal Code have all been met. 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 

 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN  

FUTURE LAND USE DESIGNATION TO PARK  
 

AND 

 

ZONING THE BOOKENDS ANNEXATION 

TO CSR (COMMUNITY SERVICES AND RECREATION) 
 

LOCATED AT 2395 MONUMENT ROAD 
 

Recitals: 
 

After public notice and public hearing as required by the Grand Junction Zoning 
and Development Code, the Grand Junction Planning Commission recommended 
approval of changing the Comprehensive Plan – Future Land Use Designation from 
Residential Medium Low and Rural to Park, finding that the proposed amendment is 
consistent with the goals and policies of the Comprehensive Plan. 

 
After public notice and public hearing as required by the Grand Junction Zoning 

and Development Code, the Grand Junction Planning Commission recommended 
approval of zoning the Bookends Annexation to the CSR (Community Services and 
Recreation) zone district, finding that it conforms with the adjacent land use category of 
Park as shown on the Future Land Use Map of the Comprehensive Plan and the 
Comprehensive Plan’s goals and policies and is generally compatible with land uses 
located in the surrounding area.   
 

After public notice and public hearing, the Grand Junction City Council finds that the 
Comprehensive Plan designation of Park is in conformance with the criteria in the 
Comprehensive Plan for an Amendment to the Future Land Use Map and the stated 
criteria in Section 21.02.130 of the Grand Junction Zoning and Development Code. 
 
 After public notice and public hearing, the Grand Junction City Council finds that 
the CSR (Community Services and Recreation) zone district is in conformance with the 
stated criteria of Sections 21.02.140 of the Grand Junction Zoning and Development 
Code. 
 

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION 

THAT: 
 
The following property shall be designated Park on the Comprehensive Plan – Future 
Land Use Map 



 

 

 
AND shall be zoned CSR (Community Services and Recreation). 
 
A certain parcel of land lying in the Northeast Quarter (NE 1/4) of Section 29, Township 
1 South, Range 1 West of the Ute Principal Meridian, County of Mesa, State of 
Colorado and being more particularly described as follows: 
 
ALL of the Northeast Quarter of the Northeast Quarter (NE 1/4 NE 1/4) of Section 29, 
Township 1 South, Range 1 West of the Ute Principal Meridian, County of Mesa, State 
of Colorado, TOGETHER WITH the following described portion of the Northwest 
Quarter of the Northeast Quarter (NW 1/4 NE 1/4) of said Section 29; BEGINNING at 
the Northeast corner of the NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of said Section 29 and assuming the East 
line of the NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of said Section 29 bears S 00°04’21” E with all other bearings 
contained herein being relative thereto; thence from said Point of Beginning, S 
00°04’21” E, along the East line of the NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of said Section 29 , a distance of 
1310.96 feet to a point being the Southeast corner of the NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of said 
Section 29; thence N 89°50’56” W, along the South line of the NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of said 
Section 29, a distance of 330.41 feet; thence N 00°04’58” W, along the East line of that 
certain parcel of land as described in Book 2410, Page 975, Public Records of Mesa 
County, Colorado, a distance of 1311.71 feet; thence S 89°44’23” E, along the North 
line of NW 1/4 NE 1/4 of said Section 29, a distance of 234.84 feet to a point being the 
Southwest corner of the Southeast Quarter of the Southeast Quarter (SE 1/4 SE 1/4) of 
Section 20, Township 1 South, Range 1 West, Ute Principal Meridian; thence S 
89°38’26” E, along the South line of the Southeast Quarter of the Southeast Quarter 
(SE 1/4 SE 1/4) of said Section 20, a distance of 95.72 feet, more or less, to the Point 
of Beginning. 
 
LESS APPROXIMATELY 1.200 ACRES OF MONUMENT ROAD Right Of Way. 
 
Introduced on first reading this ______day of _________, 2015 and ordered published in 
pamphlet form. 
 
Adopted on second reading this ______ day of ______, 2015 and ordered published in 
pamphlet form. 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
_______________________________ ______________________________ 
City Clerk Mayor 
 



 

 

AAttttaacchh  33  

  

CCIITTYY  CCOOUUNNCCIILL  AAGGEENNDDAA  IITTEEMM  
 

 

Subject:  North Avenue Catalyst Grant Application for 1460 North Avenue 

Action Requested/Recommendation: Consider Approval of a North Avenue Catalyst 
Grant Application from Dakota West Properties in the Amount of $9,002.45 
 

Presenter(s) Name & Title:  Lori V. Bowers, Sr. Planner 
 

 

Executive Summary:   

 
Dakota West Properties, located at 1460 North Avenue has submitted an application for 
consideration for the North Avenue Catalyst Grant Program.  The eligible grant amount 
is $9,002.45.  This is the second application for this program to come before the City 
Council.  

 

Background, Analysis and Options:   

 
In November 2014, the City Council established a grant program in an effort to help 
revitalize North Avenue.  The grant program requires a 50% match from the 
property/business owner with grant amounts up to $10,000 per property.  Projects 
meeting the requirements of the program and approved by City Council will be funded 
on a first come first serve basis.  This is the second such application presented for 
consideration. 
 
The application is for property located on the northwest corner of 15

th
 Street and North 

Avenue. The North Avenue Owners Association (NAOA) herein referred to as the 
Committee, recommends approval of three of the four items requested for grant 
funding.  
 
The applicant proposes to renovate the front of the building by replacing the existing 
metal frame windows with new double paned sliding windows with decorative screens 
placed over them.  Shrubs covering these windows have been removed in preparation 
of the new sidewalk improvements that will be starting soon for this section of North 
Avenue.  An awning over the middle window has also been removed. In the past these 
shrubs and awning have helped capture errant golf balls from breaking the windows.  
The proposed decorative screens will help keep golf balls from hitting the new windows. 
  
 

The bid for installation of the decorative mesh covering the three windows is $3,284.90. 
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A photo from the manufacturer is shown below.  The upper left shows a detail of the 
screen.  The panels would be similar to those shown in the lower right of the picture, 
mitered and edged for an exterior mount over the new windows. 
 
 

 
In addition the owner will also be replacing all windows along the east facing side of the 
building.  The Committee asked that the applicant verify that all 26 windows can be 
seen from North Avenue for them to all be eligible for grant funding.  The applicant has 
responded that only one window is possibly not visible from North Avenue as it is on the 
North side of the front portion of the building.  It may be visible if someone were 
approaching from the East but the applicant cannot negate or confirm that.   
 
The total bid for replacement of 26 windows is $14,789. If the bid is reduced by $568.80 

the eligible amount will be $14,220.00 (14,789 ÷ 26 =568.80 per window). 

 
While not eligible for grant money, the applicant will start painting and repairing the 
fascia, soffit and eves.  The fascia will be a lighter color brown than it is currently 
painted and the soffit and eves will be a light color to match the new almond window 
frames. 
 
The owners are also proposing improvements for the dumpster area.  They will install 
weed barrier and new rock to help keep this area free from weeds.  Funding the 

installation of weed fabric and adding rock/gravel in the dumpster area will be $500.   
 



 

 

 

 

Item 
# Description of Work Bid $ 

Eligible 
Grant  $ 

Committee 
Recommendation 

Recommended 
50/50 Grant $ 

1 

Replace 26 window with 
almond colored double 
paned sliding windows 
with screens.  Note, only 
25 of the windows can be 
seen from North Avenue 
and are eligible for 
funding. 14,789.00 14220.00 

Fund 25 out of 26 
windows 7110.00 

2 

New sign on the North 
Avenue side of the 
building, Existing Pole sign 
to remain 1,500.00 0.00 

Not to fund new 
sign, does not 
meet Grant 
eligibilty 
requirements 0.00 

3 

Improve Dumpster area 
with weed fabic and 
rock/gravel as ground 
cover 500.00 500.00 Fund full amount 250.00 

4 

Docorative mesh covering 
for 3 windows closet to 
and facing North Avenue 
to protect against golf 
balls 3,284.90 3284.90 Fund full amount 1642.45 

 
TOTALS 20,073.90 18004.90 

 
9002.45 

 
 
Requested but not approved by the Committee was a request to fund the installation of 
a new sign to be located on the North Avenue side of the building.  The awning that has 
been removed was also the sign for a former tenant of the building.  For the sign to be 
eligible for funding it would require that the existing freestanding pole sign be removed 
and then replacement signage would be placed on the building.  The cost of removing 
the pole sign may also be funded by the grant.  A second option is that the pole sign be 
removed and in its place a monument sign could be installed.  In response to the sign, 
the applicants do not wish to remove the pole sign nor convert it to a monument sign. 
The current North Avenue plan already removes this building's access off of North 
Avenue which they feel has the potential to decrease access to their tenants. The 
current sign is not extremely large or obtrusive and they do not want add another 
potential burden to their tenants in regards to access and/or visibility.    
 
The North Avenue improvements to this site are shown on an attached site plan.  While 
the applicant is losing their driveway access onto North Avenue they will gain two 
additional parking spaces.  All access for this site will be obtained from 15

th
 Street.   

 

These additions and improvements will total $18,004.90, therefore the applicant 
requests the maximum amount available to them from the 50/50 Grant funding.  The 

amount recommended by the Committee (minus one window) is $9,002.45.  The 
attached application contains photos of the existing building elevations and diagrams 
the proposed improvements.  Estimates are included.     



 

 

 

How this item relates to the Comprehensive Plan Goals and Policies:   

 

The application presented for consideration meets Goal 8: Create attractive public 
spaces and enhance the visual appeal of the community through quality development. 
 
The applicant is providing upgrades to the existing building that will not only enhance its 
appearance but should help with energy efficiency. 
 

How this item relates to the Economic Development Plan: 

 
The North Avenue Catalyst Grant Program supports the City’s 2014 Economic 
Development Plan; specifically Section 1.5 Supporting Existing Business:  Continue to 
explore opportunities and review requests to assist the business community through tax 
policies, financing options and financial incentives. 

 

Board or Committee Recommendation:   

 
The North Avenue Catalyst Grant Committee forwards a recommendation of approval 
from their meeting on March 31, 2015. 

 

Financial Impact/Budget:   

 
The Committee recommends approval of the requested amount of $9,002.45, as this is 
well within the remaining North Avenue Catalyst Grant Program budget of $90,000.     
 

Catalyst Grant Program Budget    $100,000. 
1) Grand Valley Powersports            10,000. (Funded by Council Feb. 18, 2015)  

       90,000.(Remaining funds to be allocated) 
 

Legal issues:   

 
No legal issues have been identified. 
 

Other issues:   
 
No other issues have been identified. 
 

Previously presented or discussed:   
 
This item has not been previously presented. 
 

Attachments:   
 
Site Improvements Map 
Submitted Application



 

 

  



 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

  
 



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  
 

  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  
 
 



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

  



 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 


